MEETING OF THE BLACKMORE, HOOK END

& WYATTS  GREEN PARISH COUNCIL

Held on Wednesday, 17th September 2014 in the committee room of Tipps Cross Remembrance Hall.  
Commenced at 7.30pm.  The meeting had been held one day earlier than usual.  
Members present:  Cllr Watley (Chairman), Cllr Keeble (Vice Chairman), Cllr Bennett,  Cllr Frost, Cllr McCarthy, Cllr Mason, Cllr Lennon, Cllr Hall, Cllr Dean and Cllr Spiers.  Also present, Susan Barnes (Parish Clerk) and Rosemarie Nelson (Responsible Financial Officer - RFO).
Apologies for absence were received and accepted from:  Cllr Henwood and Cllr Town.  
Also present:  County Cllr Ann Naylor. 
AMENDMENTS

The July minutes were approved and signed by Cllr Watley as a correct record with nil amendments.
DECLARATION OF INTEREST

To receive any Disclosable Pecuniary Interests, Other Pecuniary Interests, or Non-Pecuniary Interests relating to items on the agenda.  No interests were declared.
OPEN FORUM
Cllr Watley welcomed the meeting.  Present: One resident from 62 Wyatts Green Lane seeking approval to trim an oak tree overshadowing his garden.  The Council had no objections to this request and advised he must contact Brentwood Borough Council (BBC) to apply for approval as all works must comply with the TPO.  He would need to apply to the planning department and BBC would advise him accordingly.  The resident thanked the Council and left the meeting.  
PROGRESS CHECK
To receive reports or updates on items or visits made since the previous ordinary Council meeting or Committee meetings. Nothing to report.
CORRESPONDENCE
The Clerk reported on the following correspondence received at the Parish Office since the last Ordinary meeting and subsequent committee meetings:-
2983  
The Clerk had received a complaint from a resident regarding footpath no. 1. from Blackmore 
going across the farmers field towards Fryerning.  The footpath had 
been churned up when the 
farmer had ploughed the field and the clods of earth made it 
hazardous to walk the footpath.  She 
was particularly concerned as the Scout/Cub walk was 
scheduled for the end of the month and 
this route would not be practical or safe.  The Clerk had 
reported this to both BBC and ECC and 
the work was undertaken by the farmer to clear it. No further complaints were received. 
 
2984

The Clerk had received a thank you letter from Blackmore Primary School for the £750 donation the PC had made towards the running costs of the school swimming pool.  The Clerk was asked to write to the school requesting the swimming pool dates are received in advance of the 2015 summer holidays so that it can be properly advertised in the Herald Magazine in future.
2985
The Clerk had received an email from the EALC regarding the newly awaited Quality Control Scheme for Parish and Town Councils.  The old ‘Quality Status’ scheme had ceased this year and the new scheme will be launched in January 2015.  The Clerk will update the Council and supply the criteria once known.  
2986
The Clerk read out a letter from the resident at 7 Granary Meadow regarding the trees over-looking his property from the Ted Marriage Field.  The Clerk and Cllr Hall had carried out a site visit and established that there were five relatively small trees in question near to the Wyatts Green footpath entrance into the field which had been planted after the houses in that area had been built.  The Clerk had obtained quotations to undertake the necessary works.  The best quotation received was £480 plus VAT from Town and Country Landscapes.  It was proposed by Cllr Mason, Seconded by Cllr Hall and unanimously agreed that the Council accept this quotation and instruct them to carry out the work.  The Clerk would speak with the Company to finalise the works required and accept the quotation.  
BOROUGH & COUNTY COUNCILLOR REPORTS
2987
County Cllr Ann Naylor gave a report on County Council matters.  She confirmed that most pot 
holes are now getting completed and if we know of any new pot holes we can report them to 
her.  
She assured the PC that she would continue to push for decisions and repairs regarding the items 
the PC has on its agenda.  

Cllr Roger Keeble reported on Borough Council matters.  He had attended an environment 
meeting on 16/9/14 and reported that the removal of the recycling area at Crown Corner was 
discussed in length.  It is being abused and not for the purpose it was intended and dumping and 
fly tipping is becoming a recurrent problem which is costly to tidy up.   Other recycling areas 
could also go.  The recycling area at Blackmore village hall is being monitored for this purpose.

Cllr Keeble also reported the following: The Bull appeal had been rejected.  A suitable and safe 
repair of the church wall was still being considered by Mr Brown and BBC is monitoring the 
situation.  The tree on Blackmore green which was hit by a lorry recently took three attempts and 
site visits by ECC to remove the tree and remaining stump which seemed a waste of resources 
and expense. 


Next Parish Council liaison meeting with BBC – Mon 22nd September 2014 – 7.00-8.30pm – 
Council Chamber.  Cllr Bennett confirmed he would attend with Cllr Keeble. Proposed topics: 
cost savings on admin and paperwork supplied to the PC’s 
(computerised 
information would 
make more sense, with regards to planning docs etc via a members secure website for example).  
Also the running costs of the NAT’s is estimated at 
£120k PA and not cost effective – could be 
disbanded.  Other topics: The general future of the Discretionary grant and a review of the 
promises made by BBC at the meeting with Eric Pickles.    

REPORTS OF COMMITTEES

POLICY & RESOURCES COMMITTEE
2988
FINANCE 

ACCOUNTS FOR PAYMENT – The Clerk presented the following payment schedules and cheques requiring three Member signatures:

  -


Essex Pension fund


Sept. contributions

 -


S Barnes



Sept salary

       9.58

S Barnes



Reimbursed – domain website 









name re-registration 2014 

    -


HM Revenue & Customs

Sept tax and Nat.Ins.

    -


Mrs R Nelson



Sept – book keeping/accounts

      75.00

petty cash



Sept.

   217.50

T X R Hall



Office rent

     64.80

H J Looker



sadolin preserver (benches)

   821.06

M D Landscapes


Grass cutting – Inv. 2760

   288.00

Town & Country Landscape

tree work (Blackmore Green) – 









Inv.806 – as requested by H 









Town

    34.56

J Oddy & Sons



Goods supplied to Kevin – 









Inv.125383

  200.00

A Franklin



Tree removal Ted Marriage 









(near to Bill Drapers garden)

  350.00

T Smith



Herald magazine (Sept)

    53.00

T Smith



Expenses

  216.40

K Stanbridge



Reimbursables (Aug)

1370.25 

K Stanbridge



Sept invoice for works 










completed – Inv. 15/9

    59.44

K Stanbridge



Reimbursables – Sept.

    98.75

EALC




25% of CILCA fees

  234.00

S H Goss



weed kill cockleshell footpath – 








Millenium Park

 It was RESOLVED that:

(i) The statutory basis for this item be noted as the Accounts and Audit (England) Regulations 2011;

(ii) The List of Payments is approved as presented in the schedule.

Receipts:
· Nil

Payments:
· Nothing in addition to the above
             FINANCIAL REPORTS:  Financial Reports to 31st August 2014 
Mrs Nelson (RFO) reported that all was in accordance with the August 2014 Financial Report distributed prior to the meeting.  
It was RESOLVED that:

(i) the statutory basis for this item be noted as the Accounts and Audit (England) Regulations 2011; and,

(ii)       the August 2014 Financial Reports be noted with no other action necessary.
The Clerk had distributed the minutes of the Policy and Resources meeting held on 11th August 2014 prior to the PC meeting.  The minutes were duly noted and accepted.

2989
FINANCIAL POWERS

Mrs Nelson reported on the subject of online payments for payment of the Clerk’s salary.  She advised that the best Bank to apply with is Unity Bank.  It was suggested that Councillors Watley (Chairman), Mason and McCarthy would be authorised to carry out and confirm on-line payment authorisations on behalf of the PC.  The Clerk and RFO would be able to view and set up account information but would not be authorised to make payments.  The RFO is looking into this.

The RFO also asked Cllr Lennon to sign the new bank mandate forms with Barclays Bank.  
The review of grass cutting contracts

The Council asked the Clerk to provide a copy of all grass cutting contracts to MD Landscapes 
Ltd to quote for all grass cutting and strimming of Parish areas, commencing Spring 2015.  The 
Clerk to action this.  It was hoped that this might free up the time of the Parish Maintenance 
man so that he could carry out more of the much needed maintenance work.    

The future of the Discretionary Grants from BBC

Cllr Watley reported that BBC had held discussions with the Parish Councils and had advised 
that it was likely the Discretionary Grants would be ended quite possibly as soon as April 
2015 
as advised by Cllr Aspinall at BBC.  


Cllr Bennett carried out a paper exercise on the precept if it had to be raised to cover the loss of 
the grant which he passed to all Councillors to discuss.  He read out the calculations he had 
made and highlighted the possible future outcomes as follows:

a)
If the Discretionary Grant was cut altogether for 2015/16 and as suggested by the Council 
Leader, the Parish Council would have to raise it’s precept to cover the shortfall, it would mean 
raising the Parish precept from the current £29 to £43 (per year, based on a band D property), 
an increase of 48%.         
b) 
If the Discretionary Grant was phased out over the next couple of years instead, as suggested by 
Officers,  and BBC continued to give a grant in the region of £8,000 for example, this would 
mean the Parish Council would have to raise the Parish precept from the current £29 to £37 
(per year, based on a band D property), meaning an increase of 27%. 


This wasn’t ideal as the issue of double taxation is still a major concern to the Parish Councils 
and one which it was felt should be discussed with a further meeting with Eric Pickles and 
BBC.  BBC had stated to the PC’s that there were lots of jobs that would fall within the remit 
of Essex County Council (ECC) to undertake or that certain jobs would not be completed if 
BBC had to undertake 
the jobs which the PC’s currently did.  BBC confirmed it would not 
continue with the same level or frequency of work that the PC’s currently undertake and ‘nice 
to have’s’ would be excluded altogether, even with the possible closure of certain play areas if 
it was felt other play areas could be reached nearby.   Cllr Bennett would be raising the option 

of phasing the loss of grant over a two to three year period at the next BBC/PC liaison meeting 
on 22.9.14. 

Action: 


Once the PC fully understands the future of the Discretionary Grant and the effects it will have 
on the Parish Precept, the PC would hold a public residents meeting to inform and discuss this 
with residents.

The Clerk was asked to contact the Essex Association of Local Councils (EALC),to establish if 
there was 
any likelihood that there would be a future capping to the raising of Parish Precepts 
which PC’s are currently exempt from.  

2990
COMMUNITY POLICE MEETING

Cllr Frost reported that she had attended the last Police meeting and had raised several issues with them.  One of which is the need for more police presence in the Parishes, particularly around school times to tackle speeding and illegal or inconsiderate parking near to schools during this time.   Cllr Frost confirmed she would attend the next meeting.  
2991
COMMUNITY BUS



The Clerk advised that the bus was going well with no reported problems.  Cllr Hall confirmed he would look after the bus diary and hiring out whilst the Clerk is unable to for the next two weeks due to her having an operation on 18.9.14.
2992
BLACKMORE CENTRE FOR YOUNG PEOPLE

Cllr Keeble advised all going well.  The grant application form will be submitted to the PC 
once the Youth Centre has all the necessary information available.  It is in hand with John 
Webb and the Committee.   


2993
BLACKMORE SPORTS ARENA – (formerly MUGA)

Nothing new to report
2994
MOBILE LIBRARY
The Clerk reported that all was going OK.  
2995
BRENTWOOD BOROUGH PARISH COUNCIL ASSOCIATION
· Next meeting  – Weds 3rd December 2014 (at Tipps X R Hall).

· A permanent secretary being sought – applications welcomed.



Handout: The Clerk handed out the Average Parish Precepts 2014/15for information 

purposes as supplied by Roger Blake, Secretary for the BBPCA. 

2996
ROADWAY RENTS (2014)

All up to date.
BLACKMORE MILLENNIUM PARK

2997
 PROGRESS REPORT

The Clerk confirmed that the weed killing of the cockle-shell footpath was being completed on 18.9.14 at a cost of £195 + VAT (fixed from 2013) with SH Goss.  The stronger weed killer was being used as it was felt last time the weeds were not sufficiently dealt with.  

Cllr Keeble reported that John Drain had cleared the bonfire area which is now very tidy.  A meeting will be held shortly to discuss the November Fireworks event.  

It was mentioned by Cllr Keeble that M D Landscapes Ltd had been approved to strim the bank at Millennium field at a cost of £35.00 and yet thought the area was still looking overgrown.  The Clerk confirmed she had instructed them to carry out a monthly cut during the summer period as agreed and would follow this up with MDL. 


PLANNING COMMITTEE

2998
 PLANS

All was in accordance with the planning committee minutes circulated prior to the PC meeting.  The items were as follows:

Meeting: 06.08.14 – Planning Application: 14/00834/LBC – No objections.


                                                                      14/00805/FUL – No objections providing LBC has

                                                                                                                 No objections.

                                                                                    14/00763/FUL – Committee concerned that another    

                                                                                                                Bungalow disappears from the


                                                                                                  Parish and also the  scale of the

                                                                                                                Development.  It was however felt

                                                                                                                That on this plot size the planning

                                                                                                                Committee had no objections.          

       
Meeting: 09.09.14 – Planning Application: 14/00844/FUL – No objections providing the    

                                                                                                                Conservation officer has none.

  
                                                                      14/00833/FUL – No objections.

                                                                                     14/00802/FUL – No objections.  

Other items;

It was reported that BBC is looking for Parishes to identify suitable areas for possible future development.  Any suggestions to be put to Cllr Keeble or the Clerk.  

Cllr Bennett thought that the renovations and building work to ‘Pixies Halt’ looked too close to the boundary and Cllr Watley said that he would re-visit the plans with the Committee.                           
  

 2999
OUTSTANDING ENFORCEMENT ISSUES 

All in accordance with the items as outlined on the Planning Committee minutes.
 ENVIRONMENT COMMITTEE
There was a meeting of the Environment Committee on 8th September 2014 and copies of the minutes were distributed by the Clerk prior to the meeting.  

· The Council received and accepted the Committee meeting minutes and the following discussions took place, relating to items:
3000
Village Speed

The Clerk was asked to liaise with Cllr Chris Hossack or Essex Police regarding additional training in the use of the speed guns for the volunteer speed checks.  Cllrs requiring training (Neil McCarthy, Peter Mason, Tom Lennon and Andrew Watley) would then be added to the approved list.  This needs to be booked in with the Police and not BBC as Chris Hossack only arranged the initial pilot scheme for training.  Clerk to establish availability of the above Cllr’s so she can organise a training day.  Clerk will contact the Police to establish training date options after first liaising with Cllr Hossack. 
3001
Allotments

Cllr Watley advised progress was being made and he had already held a small meeting with 
interested parties to discuss.  A further meeting was being held this coming Friday, 19th 
September and a further meeting with interested parties was scheduled to be held in the 
Committee Room at the Tipps Cross Remembrance Hall on Wednesday 1st October – he asked 
the Clerk to reserve it from 7pm. 

The Council asked Cllr Watley to gather the names of those interested in joining the allotment 
committee during that time in order the PC could approve the formation of a sub-committee.


Cllr Watley had collated the names of those interested in advance, consisting of the following:


Cllr Andrew Watley (Chairman),  Cllr Tom Lennon, Rosemarie Nelson (Minutes Secretary),  
Residents: Mr John Webb, Keith Lodge, Tony Pavitt.  


It was proposed by Cllr Mason, Seconded by Cllr Frost and unanimously agreed that the 
Committee to be known as the ‘Allotment Committee’ would be formed and the committee 
members were approved.  All decisions and expenditure must first be put to the PC as the 
Committee forms part of the Parish Council Committee’s. 


It was agreed that Cllr’s Bennett and Hall would receive a copy of the draft Head lease 
agreement from Cllr Watley for their comments before it could be accepted and adopted by the 
PC.  Cllr Watley confirmed he had already ran this by the legal department at Brentwood for 
their initial thoughts and it is the same lease agreement as used by Doddinghurst PC.

3002
Posts

It was advised that quotes were in the process of being sought for the 8 loose or missing posts on 
the Blackmore Green.
3003
Notice Boards

The Clerk passed revised and updated Councillor contact lists to all cllr’s which would also be 
posted onto the four notice boards. 
3004
  Trees – The Green, Blackmore 

The Clerk had received the following quotation from Town and Country Landscape Co Ltd for 
approval.  To lift the crowns of the Lime trees, to clear the road, from the war memorial to the 
antique shop and dispose of all matter - £165.00 plus VAT.   Acceptance of this quotation was 
proposed by Cllr Keeble, seconded by Cllr Mason and unanimously agreed.  The Clerk would 
organise this with the contractor.  The Contractor had also offered a 10% reduction in his fees if 
the PC confirmed he could carry out all works as quoted by him.

3005
Ditches / Flooding – Granary Meadow

Cllr’s Ted Hall and Peter Mason met on site with residents concerned and affected by the 
flooding and also an ECC technician and County Cllr Ann Naylor.  The Clerk had organised a 
company to visit the site and supply a quotation on 15.9.14 to carry out works to unblock the
ditch and pipe in question at Ted Marriage field which is within their remit. Cllr Hall attended 
the meeting and the Clerk was in receipt of the quotation.  To clear the pipe and ditch through to 
the gateway area would cost £250 and should only take the contractor one day to complete the 
works.  It was proposed by Cllr Hall, seconded by Cllr Keeble and unanimously agreed that this 
quote be accepted and the Clerk to instruct the contractor to complete the work as soon as 
possible.   ECC will undertake further works to alleviate flooding which they are responsible for.  
This is being progressed with County Cllr Ann Naylor as the report from the Engineer is still 
awaited.

3006
Loose kerb stones – Plovers Mead


Continuing to monitor and chase ECC with Cllr Naylor’s help and a fresh enquiry has been 
submitted in light of ECC’s extra budget announcement.  

3007
Chelmsford Road – island at junctin




In hand with the Clerk.

Other
Autumn Parish Clean

The date of 18th October was proposed by Cllr Spiers, seconded by Cllr Lennon and unanimously 
agreed.


Christmas lights – Wyatts Green


This was in hand with Cllr Mason.  The Clerk had given him alternative supplier contact details 
should further quotes need to be sought due to the supplier being too busy at present to meet with 
the PC to discuss its requirements.
HERALD MAGAZINE

3008
NEXT EDITION

Nothing new to report.  
RECREATION COMMITTEE

The Parish Council received and accepted the  monthly committee meeting minutes of 9.9.14 as 
distributed prior to the PC meeting.  The following items were discussed.
3009
TED MARRIAGE RECREATION FIELD

Tree work

As discussed and approved under correspondence item 2986.


New equipment being considered

The Committee is looking at new equipment, possibly to include recreational gym equipment. 
3010
MILL LANE PLAY AREA

Tree work


As instructed, the Clerk had obtained quotations to undertake the following works:


To trim the trees and vegetation alongside the footpath, overhanging the play equipment:

· Town and Country Landscape Co. Ltd - £300 plus VAT

· Franklin Trees, Epping - £450 (no VAT) 

It was proposed by Cllr Frost, seconded by Cllr Bennett and unanimously agreed that the 
Town and Country Landscape quotation be accepted and the Clerk to instruct them to 
proceed with the work.
3011
WALTER HOBBS RECREATION FIELD AND PLAY AREA

New play area

The Clerk confirmed that she had responded to the main petitioner regarding the play area and no 
further response had been received.  A new gate controlling access to a nearby right of 
way/footpath had been installed. 

Signs


The Clerk reported that the two new signs had been installed.
3012
GRASS CUTTING CONTRACTS – ALL AREAS WITHIN THE PARISH

The Clerk was asked to submit to MD Landscape Co Ltd a copy of the grass tender contracts for 
them to supply a quotation to undertake all grass cutting and strimming as from Spring 2015 for 
the PC to consider.  It was hoped that this would free up time for the Parish Maintenance man to 
enable him to undertake more of the much needed maintenance work.
3013
DOG / WASTE BINS


Wyatts Green Road dog waste bin and general purpose litter bins –There are now two general litter bins near to each other.  Suggestion for consideration to re-position one to an alternative location in Wyatts Green Lane perhaps (nearer to the field for dog walkers) in view of the fact ongoing complaints received by residents regarding the Wyatts Green Rd overflowing dog bin. It was agreed that Cllr McCarthy would first speak with the resident who had reported this problem and made the PC aware of it before a decision could be reached.  BBC had confirmed that the overflowing and abuse of the dog bin is not enforceable even though it is unpleasant. 

The Recreation Committee also suggested that the open lidded bin in the Mill Lane Playing field be replaced with a new lidded bin which the Clerk would organise. 

3014    CLERK’S REPORT

· 
The Clerk would be away from the office for a two week period from 18th September for an operation.  Mrs Nelson would look after the phone enquiries for the first week and Cllr Hall would look after the Parish mini bus hiring’s for the first week also.  The Clerk was hopeful she could look after matters from home for the second week.
· The Clerk circulated a ‘thinking of you’ card for Cllr’s to sign as Mr Wally Brown, a past Parish Councillor, was very ill.  
3015
 COMMITTEE MEETINGS


Environment
  6.10.14
7.30 pm
Crosse House, Blackmore


Planning
  TBC
 -
Anvil House, Blackmore


Recreation 
  7.10.14
7.00 pm
Tipps X R Hall

Parish Council: 
  16.10.14
7.30pm
Tipps X Remembrance Hall 
3016
Website / Communications information

Nothing new to report at present
INFORMATION EXCHANGE / NEXT AGENDA ITEMS – (for discussion only)   
3017
Cllr Lennon advised that he was concerned with the accident risk going towards Blackmore as vehicles approached the sharp bend as there had been two or three accidents in that spot.  He asked if anything could be done to slow traffic in that area and Cllr Keeble thought that it was very unlikely that ECC could agree to speed bumps.  
3018
Cllr Hall advised that he had noticed that the bus stop outside Tipps Cross Remembrance Hall had a decaying roof which might become dangerous.  The Clerk to enquire with BBC and ECC for repairs or replacements and who is responsible for this now. 
3019
Cllr Keeble mentioned that a meeting should be put in place with the Church to discuss the order of service for the Remembrance Sunday service on 8th November.  Cllr Watley advised the time had been set at Blackmore for 10.45am.  A meeting would be scheduled.

3020
Cllr Keeble raised the subject of the overgrowing honeysuckle along the Prince Albert alleyway and suggested that this should be trimmed. 
3021
Cllr Keeble advised that he and Cllr Henwood had received notification of their ward budgets this year and that they would be in the position to make a donation to be put to good use by the Parish Council.
3022
Cllr Frost said that the brambles and overgrown hedge along the Nine Ashes Road near to Jericho Place and Woollard Way should be cut back as was hazardous.  Cllr Keeble confirmed he would deal with this.

END:
There being no further business, the Meeting was closed by the Chairman at 10.25 pm
Signed (Chairman):___________________________________   Date: __________________________ 
1

